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October 17, 2011 

 

 

 

Gary R. Wallace, MD, Chair 

Lexington-Fayette County Board of Health 

650 Newtown Pike 

Lexington, Kentucky 40508-1197 

 

Thomas Lester, Chair 

Board of Directors 

HealthFirst Bluegrass, Inc. 

650 Newtown Pike 

Lexington, Kentucky 40508-1197 

 

RE:  Examination of Certain Policies, Procedures, Controls, and Financial Activity of Lexington-

Fayette County Health Department 

 

Dear Chairman Wallace and Chairman Lester: 

 

The enclosed report, Examination of Certain Policies, Procedures, Controls, and 

Financial Activity of Lexington-Fayette County Health Department, contains our observations, 

findings, and a number of recommendations made to improve the Department’s oversight and the 

effectiveness of its operation.  Though the report identifies progress made in many areas since 

the examination was initiated, the report includes six specific and essential steps the Board of 

Health and the Primary Care Governing Council, HealthFirst, need to take to clarify their roles 

and to ensure continued federal support, including an $11.7 million grant, is secured.  

 

This examination included a comparison of Health Board policies to the 32 

Recommendations for Public and Non-Profit Boards developed by this office, a review of the 

organizational structure of the Health Department, an analysis of the Health Department’s 

expenditures, a review of annual external financial statement audits, and the status of federal 

grant funding.  Our examination procedures included interviews of over 20 individuals and 

reviews of documents including policies, financial documents, auditing standards, board meeting 

minutes, state law, and federal grant requirements. 

 



Chairman Wallace and Chairman Lester 

October 17, 2011 
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The Auditor of Public Accounts requests a response from the Board of Health and the 

HealthFirst Board of Directors on the implementation of audit recommendations within 60 days 

of the issuance of the final report.  If you wish to discuss this report further, please contact Brian 

Lykins, Executive Director of the Office of Technology and Special Audits, or me. 

  

We greatly appreciate the courtesies and cooperation extended to our staff during the 

audit. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

 

 

Crit Luallen 

Auditor of Public Accounts
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Scope On April 11, 2011, the Auditor of Public Accounts (APA) announced that it would 

conduct an independent examination of the Lexington-Fayette County Health 

Department (Health Department) in response to a request from the Health 

Department’s Commissioner of Health.  This examination was designed to address 

the Board of Health’s oversight and its ability to ensure the effective operation of 

the Health Department.  To accomplish this examination, the APA developed the 

following objectives: 
 

  Compare the APA’s “Recommendations for Public and Nonprofit Boards” 

to the policies and other governing documents of the Health Department; 

  Review the organizational structure of the Health Department; 

  Perform an analysis of Health Department expenditure categories; 

  Review the financial audits of the Health Department; and, 

  Evaluate other operational areas as needed based on our review. 

 

 To address these objectives, the APA interviewed over 20 individuals.  Those 

interviewed included members of the Board of Health and HealthFirst Bluegrass 

(HealthFirst) Board of Directors, as well as employees of the Health Department, 

Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government, Kentucky Department of Public 

Health, the federal Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), and the 

Louisville Family Health Centers.  We also reviewed the Health Department’s 

operational policies, financial audits, board meeting minutes, and organizational 

documents.  In addition, we examined a sample of credit card expenditures and 

vendor/contractor payments.  Documents and expenditures reviewed were primarily 

from July 1, 2009 to the present date; however, certain documents and policies 

reviewed were from an earlier time period. 

 

 The objectives did not include a review of the allegations related to the Primary 

Care Center pharmacy.  It was determined that this issue was being addressed 

through a separate investigation by the Cabinet for Health and Family Services’ 

Office of Inspector General (OIG) and its findings had been referred to law 

enforcement agencies.  The investigation resulted in criminal charges.  The APA 

reviewed investigative information received from the OIG in order to be aware of 

the details related to this issue. 

 

Organizational 

Background 

The Health Department was founded as an urban-county department of health in 

1977.  The Health Department is governed by a 13 member Board of Health, which 

consists primarily of healthcare professionals and the Mayor of Lexington.  

According to KRS 212.632, Board of Health members are to be appointed by the 

Mayor of Lexington and comprised of one Urban County Council member, three 

physicians, one dentist, one registered nurse, and six at-large members.  The Health 

Department provides services for disease prevention, health/wellness promotion, 

immunizations, health inspections, and basic clinical services.   
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 Local health departments are regulated by the Kentucky Department of Public 

Health, which conducts annual reviews of various health department services.  The 

Department of Public Health also acts as a pass through body for federal and state 

grant funding for public health programs.  

 

 In 1981, the Health Department created a Primary Care Center to provide 

comprehensive medical care to those who have difficulty in obtaining medical 

services.  This may include Medicaid and Medicare recipients or individuals that 

cannot afford health insurance.  The Primary Care Center provides a full 

complement of services, including adult and pediatric medical care, dental services, 

and a pharmacy.  

 

 The addition of a Primary Care Center by the Health Department makes it unique 

among most other health departments in the nation.  Primary care centers are 

typically not associated with health departments and are more likely to be separate 

stand-alone non-profit entities.  These types of centers can be regulated as Federally 

Qualified Health Centers (FQHC) by HRSA, which allows these centers to receive 

Public Health Service Act Section 330 federal grant funding for operations.  As a 

FQHC, the Primary Care Center typically receives nearly $2.3 million annually in 

operating funds from HRSA, and is eligible for other one time grants as well.  The 

Primary Care Center must abide by 19 program requirements established by HRSA 

to continue to qualify for these funds.   

 

 One of the underlying themes within the 19 program requirements is that an FQHC 

be operated autonomously and independently by a governing body.  Requirements 

for the governing body are designated by HRSA, which requires that a majority of 

the governing body be comprised of individuals that have been served by the 

FQHC.  Because the Board of Health did not meet these requirements, a separate 

governing body was developed to oversee the Primary Care Center.  The governing 

body was originally known as the Primary Care Governing Council (Governing 

Council) that is comprised of 11 to 15 members.  The membership will consist of 

51 percent consumers, health care professionals, and other non-consumers.   

 

 For the FQHC to receive Public Health Service Act Section 330 funding, while 

operating under the umbrella of the Board of Health, a co-applicant agreement was 

established between the Board of Health and the Governing Council.  This co-

applicant agreement sets forth the autonomy of the Governing Council and defines 

it as a committee operating under the auspices of the Board of Health. 
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Organizational 

Structure Changes                      

In December 2010, HRSA conducted an operational assessment of the Primary 

Care Center.  This assessment was prompted by the hiring of a new Executive 

Director of Primary Care in August 2010, concerns that the Health Department was  

not complying with the co-applicant agreement, and the fact that the entity was 

approved to receive a capital development grant of $11.7 million in October 2010.  

HRSA issued an assessment report with recommendations in January 2011.  For a 

summary of issues and concerns identified in the HRSA report see Exhibit 1.  In 

response to the report recommendations, a “Final Site Visit Response” was 

approved by the Governing Council in July 2011 and submitted to HRSA.  See 

Exhibit 2 for a copy of the Governing Council’s response.  On August 30, 2011, 

HRSA issued a revised Notice of Grant Award indicating their acceptance of this 

response by continuing HRSA grant funding without restriction. 

 

 To achieve the autonomy required by the HRSA assessment report, an 

organizational change was made in May 2011 to create a non-profit organization, 

known as HealthFirst, to oversee the operations of the primary care function.  After 

this organization was created, the co-applicant agreement was revised to be an 

agreement between the Board of Health and HealthFirst.  It is basically the same as 

the original agreement with the new co-applicant agreement no longer considering 

Primary Care’s Governing Council a committee under the auspices of the Board of 

Health.  Instead, the new agreement states that, “HealthFirst is a Kentucky 

corporation established to act as the co-applicant governing board…”  Primary 

Care’s Governing Council is also now referred to as the “Board of Directors.” 
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Findings and 

Recommendations 

Related to Health 

Department 

Policies 

As part of our examination of the Health Department, we performed a comparison 

of certain Health Department policies, procedures and practices to the APA’s 

“Recommendations for Public and Nonprofit Boards.”  Presented below are the 

findings and recommendations that resulted from this comparison. 

 

 1. The Board should have a well defined, clear mission statement to serve as a 

platform for policies, operational plans, and resource allocations that further the 

interest of its organization’s members.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation.   
 

 2. The Board should facilitate the development of an annual orientation program 

and manual for new and returning Board members to ensure an understanding 

of the Board’s structure, operations, and their legal and fiduciary 

responsibilities.  An explanation of the budget and accounting structure, as well 

as revenue and investment information should also be included.  If possible, the 

orientation should be facilitated by a knowledgeable, independent party, such as 

a Board attorney or consultant.   

 

 The Health Department has adopted an orientation program that appears 

to comply with this recommendation; however, further strengthening of 

board member training is recommended.  We recommend that the Health 

Department request annual training from the Kentucky Department of 

Public Health, who provides orientation training to health departments 

upon request.  To address their legal and fiduciary responsibility, the 

orientation program should be facilitated by a knowledgeable, independent 

party, such as a Board of Health attorney or consultant if possible.  

Further, we recommend the orientation program be provided within 30 

days of appointing a new Board of Health member and attendance 

documentation should be retained.   

 

 3. The Board should ensure that its organizational structure maintains a flexibility 

that allows for multiple sources of information.  The Board should request 

reports from individuals having responsibility for various program areas rather 

than from just the chief executive.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation.   
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 4. The Board meeting minutes should document the exact nature of the financial 

reviews conducted by the Board.  Any issues that result from these reviews and 

action taken to resolve the issues should also be documented.     

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation.  While financial information is provided to the Finance 

Committee of the Board of Health, the exact nature of the financial review 

is unknown because no Board of Health committees record and maintain 

meeting minutes.  KRS 61.835 requires all public agencies record meetings 

and KRS 61.805 defines a public agency as pertaining to a board and its 

subcommittees.  We recommend the Board of Health maintain committee 

meeting minutes and document the details of all financial reviews and 

actions taken.   

 

 5. For Boards who fall under the open meetings law, sessions closed to the public 

should be entered into in accordance with KRS 61.810.  Any conclusions or 

decisions reached during a session closed to the public must be documented in 

the Board meeting minutes as stated in KRS 61.815, clarified in OAG 81-387.   

 

 Starting with the February 2011 meeting, the Board of Health appears to 

have adequately complied with this recommendation.  However, the Board 

of Health’s committees do not document meeting minutes, so it is not clear 

that they are meeting their requirements under KRS 61.810.  We 

recommend the Board of Health maintain committee meeting minutes that 

document compliance with Kentucky’s open meetings law. 

 

 6. The Board should establish an independent process to receive, analyze, 

investigate, and resolve concerns related to the organization including 

anonymous concerns.  Employees, business associates, customers, or the 

general public may have significant, beneficial information that they are 

uncomfortable reporting directly to the Board.  A toll-free complaint number or 

an advertised email and postal address for feedback would allow the 

transmission of this information.  In addition, where applicable, the Board’s 

policy should include a reference to Kentucky law (KRS 61.102) notifying 

employees, as defined in KRS 61.101, of their rights to protection against 

retaliation for reporting violations to certain authorities.  A whistleblower 

policy should be adopted and distributed to employees.  The policy should 

include reporting procedures and management’s responsibility to address issues 

reported.   
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 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation.  The Health Department added a third party call line in 

September 2011 to receive anonymous complaints and concerns from 

employees; however, this addition was not added to the policy manual and 

will only be advertised to employees.  We recommend the newly established 

third party call line be added to the policy manual and be expanded to 

include complaints or concerns from outside sources.  In addition, a 

whistleblower policy has not been implemented, nor does any other policy 

reference KRS 61.102 to notify employees of their protection from 

retaliation.  We recommend the whistleblower protections under KRS 

61.102 be disclosed to employees and be included within the policy manual. 

 

 7. An internal audit function could be used to ensure that Board concerns are 

independently investigated.  The individual designated to perform internal 

audits should be given the authority to investigate and examine any area 

designated by the Board and the responsibility to report the audits findings 

directly to the Board.   

 

 The Health Department does not have a formal internal audit department.  

While accounting staff members have periodically conducted internal 

audits, this function is not a requirement of their job descriptions nor is it 

required by Health Department policies.  If the duties of the accounting 

staff are modified to include an internal audit function, we recommend that 

the Health Department formalize the internal audit function by developing 

policies that describe the selection of internal audit topics and the process 

to conduct internal audits.  These policies should allow for staff to have the 

needed independence to conduct these audits, which may include a direct 

administrative link between the staff conducting internal audits to the 

Board of Health’s Finance Committee. 

 

 8. A Board audit committee should appoint and compensate the audit firm and 

ensure the rotation of the lead audit partner and the audit partner reviewing the 

audit, as required by the Sarbanes Oxley Act (SOX) for companies with 

publicly traded stock.  The Board should also consider whether rotating audit 

firms would be beneficial given the facts and circumstance of the organization.  

Further, if possible, the Board audit committee should be comprised of at least 

one member who has an understanding of generally accepted accounting 

principles and financial statements, experience with internal controls and in 

preparing or auditing financial statements, and an understanding of audit 

committee functions, as suggested in Section 407 of SOX.  In addition, reviews 

of internal controls should be conducted to ensure that controls are functioning 

as designed or needed.  The review of internal controls could be conducted by 

an internal auditor, Board designee, or included in the engagement of an 

auditing firm.  Any concerns noted by the Board should be disclosed to the 

auditor and included in the audit scope for review.   
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 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation.   
 

 9. The Board should adopt a code of ethics that includes standards of conduct for 

its Board members, officers, and employees related to business conduct, 

integrity, and ethics.  The policy should include the requirement to sign a form 

stating that the individuals have received and understand the code of ethics.  

The code should include statements regarding moral and ethical standards, 

confidentiality, conflicts of interest, nepotism, gifts, honoraria, and assistance 

with applicable audits and investigations.  Violations of the code of ethics 

should be reported to the Board or designated committee of the Board.      

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation because the code of ethics policy applies only to 

employees, not Board of Health members.  While 902 KAR 8:150, Section 

7, regarding conflict of interest, is incorporated into the Health 

Department’s policies, this only includes basic conflict of interest 

requirements and not a complete code of ethics.  We recommend the Board 

of Health adopt a code of ethics similar to that of the employees that 

includes components such as statements of moral and ethical standards, 

confidentiality, gifts, and honoraria. 

 

 10. The Board should adopt a financial disclosure policy for Board members and 

executive management.  A policy should also be developed requiring Board 

members and executive management to disclose any conflicts of interests.  The 

disclosure form should be completed by a specified date and returned to the 

appropriate committee of the Board.   

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation because there is no financial disclosure policy.  A conflict 

of interest statement is signed by Board of Health members but financial 

disclosure is not required except for those items that the member believes is 

a conflict.  We recommend the Health Department develop a policy that 

requires Board of Health members and executive management to annually 

complete a financial disclosure statement similar to those required by the 

Kentucky Executive Branch Ethics Commission under the authority of 

KRS 11A.050.  This policy should also include a review process to ensure 

compliance with additional financial disclosure requirements that may be 

implemented. 

 

 11. The Board should establish and approve a detailed, equitable personnel and 

compensation policy.  The policy should include that the Board or a designated 

Board committee annually review the salary increases and bonus payments 

made to all staff.  This review should be documented in the Board meeting 

minutes.     
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 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because the policy does not require the Board of Health 

or a designated committee to review the actual salary increases of all 

employees.  We recommend the Health Department include a policy 

requirement that the Board of Health should review all salary increases or 

other compensation and ensure that this process is documented. 

 

 12. The Board should define and document all employee benefits in a fair and 

equitable manner.  Benefits received that result in taxable income should be 

properly accounted for and accrued to each applicable employee.  Employee 

benefits should also be reviewed to ensure they provide a reasonable business 

purpose.  Also, membership fees to organizations or associations should provide 

a reasonable business benefit.     

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 13. The Board should approve the compensation package of the organization’s 

primary executive and be aware of the compensation provided to other 

Executive Staff.  In determining the compensation for the primary executive, 

the Board should consider the organizations financial resources, current 

economic conditions, employee performance, and salary data for similar 

positions at relevant organizations within the region.      

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation because the Board of Health meeting minutes do not 

document specific compensation issues that occurred during our audit 

period.  The Board of Health meeting minutes do not document any 

discussion or final vote concerning the compensation of the current 

Commissioner of Health or the severance agreement with the former 

Commissioner of Health.  Given that the Board of Health’s committees do 

not keep meeting minutes, any decisions by those groups are not 

documented.  We recommend the full Board of Health approve the 

compensation package of the Commissioner of Health and document their 

votes in meeting minutes.  This includes any severance agreements in which 

a Commissioner of Health or other employee would receive any form of 

compensation.  Recommendations from committees made in open meetings 

regarding personnel issues should be documented in the committee’s 

meeting minutes. 

 

 14. The Board should ensure a well-defined employee evaluation system is 

implemented within the organization to consistently assess employee 

performance.  The results of the employee’s evaluation should be used for 

employee advancement or salary adjustments.     
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 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation.  While there is a well-defined employee evaluation 

system, we recommend the Health Department’s policies include the use of 

employee evaluation results to support employee advancements or salary 

adjustments. 

 

 15. The Board should adopt policies to ensure all forms of employee leave are 

properly approved and accurately recorded.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 16. The Board should have sick and vacation leave policies that address the accrual, 

use, and the payment to employees for any unused sick, vacation, or 

compensatory time.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation.   
 

 17. The Board policy should include a transparent, competitive selection process 

for the procurement of goods and services.  The policy should outline the 

circumstances under which quotes or competitive bids are required and the 

process to be followed.  The Board should have policies that require a formal 

contract for purchases over a specified amount and that all contracts over a 

specified dollar amount require Board approval.     

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 18. A review of budget to actual expenditures should be performed regularly by the 

Board or a designated Board Committee to monitor costs in each account.  The 

name and number of budget categories or line items should provide 

transparency and sufficient detail to allow Board members to accurately identify 

the types of expenses being attributed to each category.  If expenditures occur at 

an unexpected rate, additional detail should be requested to ensure that incurred 

expenditures are reasonable and necessary.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 19. At least quarterly, the Board or a designated Board committee should receive 

and review a listing of payments that includes, at a minimum, the payee, dollar 

amount, and the date of each expenditure.  This review would assist in 

identifying inappropriate, unusual, or excessive expenditures.   
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 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation because there is no evidence documenting that the Board 

of Health or a designated committee receives and reviews a quarterly 

vendor expense report.  We recommend the Health Department’s 

accounting staff provide a vendor expenditure listing to the Board of 

Health, or the Finance Committee, at least quarterly for its review and 

discussion.  If a Board of Health member identifies any activity believed to 

be questionable; then the member should follow up by asking for more 

information and appropriate documentation. 

 

 20. Executive management traveling out of state should present their plans and 

estimated costs to the Board for prior approval.  The approval of these activities 

and associated costs should be addressed at the Board meetings to ensure proper 

documentation in the minutes.  Subsequent to attending approved conferences 

or activities, the amount expended should be reported to the Board.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 21. To minimize and control the cost of travel, a travel expense policy should be 

developed that specifically defines the allowable costs related to lodging, meals, 

entertainment, personal mileage reimbursement, rental cars, and airfare.  The 

travel expense policy should state the invoice requirements for the 

reimbursement of certain expenditures such as taxi fees, tips, parking, or tolls.  

The policy should provide examples of expenditures that are to be paid for by 

the employee, such as costs incurred by family members or the attendance at 

events not approved by the Board.  This policy should explicitly state that 

expenses not in compliance with the travel expense policy would not be 

reimbursed or paid by the Board.   

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because this policy does not define maximum allowances 

for rental cars.  We recommend the Health Department’s travel policy 

include specific reimbursement guidelines related to rental cars.  In 

general, the travel expense policy should also include an explicit statement 

that expenses not in compliance with the travel expense policy will not be 

reimbursed or paid by the Board of Health. 

 

 22. In lieu of credit cards, the Board should consider the following: 

  The use of purchasing cards that would allow the Board to restrict the types 

of purchases that can be made on the card based on industry codes.  

Casinos, specialty retail outlets, and food and beverage establishments are 

examples of these restrictions.  The amount spent on a single purchase can 

also be restricted through the use of a purchasing card. 
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  Reimburse employees personal credit card charges when the use is 

necessary.  Procedures and supporting documentation requirements should 

be developed to facilitate this type of reimbursement.   

 

 The Health Department does not use purchasing cards; however, the 

department does use select vendor cards in order to control where 

purchases are made by employees.  See Recommendation 23.   
 

 23. If the use of credit cards is needed, the Board should implement the following 

oversight controls: 

  A Board member or committee of the Board should be assigned to review, 

at a minimum, credit card statements of Executive Staff prior to payment. 

  Credit card charges should be supported by detailed receipts, documented 

business purpose, and supervisory approval.  The employee should be 

responsible for the timely payment of any unsupported credit card charges 

or disallowed expenses. 

  Policies established by the Board should ensure that all review procedures 

are performed in a timely manner to avoid late fee and finance charges.   

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation.  The credit card policies do not require a Board of 

Health review of executive staff credit card statements prior to payment.  

Also, further strengthening of the procurement policy, which includes 

credit cards, is needed to document the consequences of a lack of 

compliance.  We recommend that the Board of Health or designated 

committee review executive staff credit card statements prior to payment.  

We further recommend the Health Department’s policy section on credit 

cards explicitly state that noncompliant or unsupported expenses will not 

be reimbursed or paid by the Health Department.   
 

 24. Expenses classified as gifts or entertainment should be documented to include 

the name and title of the person(s) involved and a description of why the 

expense was needed and how it relates to business operations.   

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation. 

 

 25. A policy related to reimbursements made by employees to the organization 

should be developed to ensure that any expenses that should be paid by an 

employee are monitored.  This policy should include the timeframe allowed for 

making the reimbursement and the alternative actions that will be taken if 

reimbursement is not made.      
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 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because the travel policy allows for employee travel 

advances without specifying reimbursement guidelines to repay amounts 

advanced in excess of allowed expenses.  The travel policy states that travel 

advances are generally not paid but exceptions may be approved by the 

Commissioner or designee.  We recommend the Health Department’s 

policy define a procedure and require documentation be maintained for 

prior approval of travel advances, the timeframe allowed for the employee 

to make reimbursement, and any alternative actions that will be taken 

against the employee if reimbursement is not made. 

 

 26. Business expense reimbursements requested by executive management should 

be reviewed by the Board or a designated Board committee to ensure supporting 

documentation is provided.  This documentation should be retained to ensure 

that duplicate payments are not made to the employee.     

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation because there is no specific policy requiring a Board of 

Health review of reimbursements requested by executive management.  

While not excessive, during fiscal year (FY) 2010 and FY 2011, the former 

Commissioner of Health was reimbursed for fuel and car wash expenses 

totaling $2,211 for the two-year period.  These expenses were not reviewed 

by the Board of Health or a designated committee.  We recommend the 

Board of Health’s Finance Committee review the expense reimbursement 

requests of executive management at each meeting. 

 

 27. Specific marketing goals should be developed to monitor the success of any 

business promotions approved by the Board.  Marketing expenditures incurred 

should be coded to that goal so that Board members will know the expenses 

involved in a specific marketing promotion.  Further, documentation should be 

maintained detailing the recipients of promotional prizes including tickets, trips, 

or merchandise.   

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have complied with this 

recommendation.  While the Health Department does have an employee 

that presents marketing information to the Board of Health monthly, it 

does not have a unified formal marketing plan and does not track 

marketing expenses as a separate cost center.  We recommend the Health 

Department develop a marketing plan to include marketing goals and 

planned activities.  As part of the marketing plan, expenses should be 

included in the budget process as either a unique cost center or submitted 

to the Board of Health as a separate aggregate amount for informational 

purposes only. 
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 28. A Board policy should be developed to address the authorization process to 

purchase vehicles and the method used to dispose of vehicles.  The use and 

assignment of vehicles owned by the organization should be addressed within 

this policy.  In addition, the practice of providing a vehicle should be reviewed 

and monthly vehicle allowances considered.  The policy should include 

following the IRS guidelines for personal use of a vehicle.    

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because the policy on the use and assignment of fleet 

vehicles is not sufficient.  We recommend the Health Department adopt a 

more complete vehicle usage and assignment policy that establishes more 

specific guidelines on the usage of vehicles, including the use of tracking 

logs for vehicle mileage, allowable payments for fuel and maintenance, and 

accident/emergency procedures.  The policy should also define how vehicles 

are assigned.  The former Commissioner of Health was assigned a vehicle, 

but it is not clear under what authority this was done.  It is possible this 

was part of the compensation package approved by the Board of Health, 

but no minutes documented this decision.  See Finding 1 for further 

discussion and recommendations. 

 

 The Health Department policy does discuss the tax implications of 

employees assigned vehicles due to IRS guidelines; however, it is limited in 

scope and does not include a tax assessment method for “control 

employees.”  See Finding 2 for further discussion and recommendations. 

 

 29. The personal use of business equipment should be addressed within Board 

policy to determine when appropriate.  The policy should require that 

equipment being used inappropriately or that is missing should be reported 

directly to the Board.     

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation.  While there are separate policies that outline the usage 

of various types of equipment, we recommend the Health Department 

establish a policy to address the personal use of all business equipment.  

These policies should also contain a requirement that the Board of Health 

or a designated committee will be informed if equipment is used 

inappropriately or missing. 

 

 30. The Board should establish a policy detailing the process to report lost or 

missing financial information or records.  To avoid lost or stolen financial 

information, electronic images of financial records should be created and 

retained, if possible.     
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 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because the records retention and management policy 

does not address reporting lost or missing financial information.  We 

recommend the Health Department establish a policy to detail the process 

to report lost or missing financial information or records. 

 

 31. A formal policy should be developed that identifies what equipment is a fixed 

asset and should be included as inventory.  Once this designation has been 

made, the existing inventory listing should include the following identifying 

information related to each piece of equipment: 

 

  The name of the individual in receipt of equipment; 

  Description of equipment; 

  Vendor name; 

  Model number; 

  Serial number; 

  Acquisition date; and, 

  Acquisition cost. 

 

 Once the inventory listing has been validated, any acquisitions and dispositions 

of computer equipment that fall within the fixed asset policy should cause an 

appropriate update to the inventory listing.   

 

 The Health Department does not appear to have fully complied with this 

recommendation because the asset management policy does not specify the 

type of information that should be retained for each item.  We recommend 

the Health Department develop a policy that identifies the specific type of 

identifying information that should be retained for each piece of equipment 

deemed an asset of the Health Department. 

 

 32. An information system policy should be developed that explicitly defines a 

user’s responsibilities as they relate to information system resources and 

applications.  These policies should cover, at a minimum: 

 

  Securing of user id and password; 

  Protection against computer virus or mal-ware infection; 

  Legal notice at logon indicating system is to be used for authorized 

purposes only; 

  Securing unattended workstations; and, 

  Securing portable devices, such as laptops, Blackberries, cell phones, etc. 

 

 The Health Department appears to have adequately complied with this 

recommendation.   
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Organizational 

Issues Yet to be 

Resolved 

Due to organizational changes needed to comply with HRSA requirements and 

receive the significant grant funds of $11.7 million, we conducted an extensive 

review of the work accomplished thus far by the Health Department and HealthFirst 

and evaluated the additional steps planned for the future.  We identified certain 

areas that require additional consideration to ensure the operations of both the 

Health Department and HealthFirst function as independent organizations, yet still 

support the missions of each organization.   

 

Observation 1:  

Service Level 

Agreement 

between the Health 

Department and 

HealthFirst has 

not been finalized. 

While HealthFirst has been created as a separate non-profit organization to operate 

the primary care services, all employees providing direct medical care services 

through HealthFirst are part of the Health Department’s personnel system.  The 

costs incurred by employees providing HealthFirst services can be easily identified 

and allocated to the new organization; however, an agreement has not yet been 

finalized detailing the method for allocating the costs incurred by general 

administrative staff that serve both the Health Department and HealthFirst.  

Administrative staff functions include accounting, human resources, information 

technology, and facilities management. 

 

 Currently, a draft of a service level agreement exists between the Health 

Department and HealthFirst, but it does not appear that both parties fully agree with 

the details of the agreement and no final action to ratify this agreement has 

occurred.  This agreement is necessary to ensure that HealthFirst, as a separate non-

profit entity, has a clear understanding of how administrative services will be 

provided and the costs associated with those services.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that discussions between these organizations be completed to 

finalize a service level agreement as soon as possible.  This agreement should detail 

the services that will be provided to HealthFirst, as well as the costs that will be 

incurred by HealthFirst.  In addition, the agreement should clearly reference the 

policies and procedures that administrative staff will follow when administrating 

the accounts or other activities of HealthFirst.  The period covered by the 

agreement and the process required to amend the agreement should also be defined. 

 

Observation 2:  

HealthFirst should 

adopt financial 

policies. 

To comply with HRSA requirements, a separate bank account is being established 

for the HealthFirst organization.  Since HealthFirst will use the accounting staff of 

the Health Department, accounting staff should be informed of the financial 

management policies and controls that HealthFirst expects to be implemented 

regarding its accounts.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that HealthFirst develop and adopt written policies, procedures, 

and controls regarding the administration of the newly established bank account.  

The service level agreement signed by the Health Department and HealthFirst 

should incorporate by reference these policies, procedures, and controls. 
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Observation 3:  

Public health tax 

appropriation for 

HealthFirst should 

be determined. 

For HealthFirst to maintain primary care services at the current level for indigent 

and underserved populations, the Board of Health must continue to allocate a 

portion of the public health tax funds to HealthFirst.  Under the rules established in 

KRS 212.755, the Board of Health annually requests a special ad valorem public 

health tax at a rate of $.028 on each $100 of all real and personal property in 

Fayette County.  This tax is approved by the Lexington-Fayette Urban County 

Council.  According to the approved ordinance, these funds are to be used solely for 

the support of the Health Department and the payment of its debts and expenses.   

 

 As part of the Health Department, primary care services has always received a 

portion of the public health tax.  Prior to the current year, the practice followed by 

the Health Department was to allocate a sufficient amount of public health tax 

dollars to cover primary care expenditures in excess of revenues.  This approach 

resulted in the primary care having an equal amount of expenditures and revenue at 

the end of each fiscal year. 

 

 After the organizational changes implemented for the current fiscal year, the Board 

of Health agreed to provide $1.2 million of the public health tax dollars to 

HealthFirst.  This amount was based on the amount typically allocated for primary 

care services in past years.  However, the Board of Health has not provided 

assurance of continued support for future years through an allocation of the public 

health tax to HealthFirst.  

 

 Considering cutbacks in state and federal funding for public health services, it is 

understandable that the Board of Health has concerns about committing its public 

health tax dollars for an indefinite time period.  However, as HealthFirst moves 

forward as a separate organization, funding assurances are needed to allow 

HealthFirst to plan and budget its future primary care services.  The public health 

tax funding is what connects these entities and ensures that services are provided to 

those that do not have the ability to pay.  Likewise, this funding will allow the 

Board of Health to require financial and programmatic information that documents 

the services provided to those that are considered underserved and vulnerable.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that the Board of Health inform HealthFirst in a timely manner 

whether it intends to allocate a portion of the public health tax.  If the Board of 

Health intends to provide this financial support, the Board of Health should enter 

into a written agreement with HealthFirst specifying the amount and time period of 

funding that will be provided.  The level of funding could be based on a percentage 

of the taxes received or a flat rate based on the average funding amounts allocated 

in the past.  This agreement should also outline the required documentation and 

information that HealthFirst should submit to the Board of Health with specific 

deadlines.  Provisions should be established as to the repercussions if either party 

does not meet the conditions of the agreement.  The procedures required to make 

future amendments should also be specified in this funding agreement. 
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Observation 4:  

Board of Health 

and HealthFirst 

should form a 

permanent joint 

committee. 

The Board of Health is empowered to operate the Health Department and provide 

medical care to medically underserved populations, while the Board of Directors 

for HealthFirst, formerly the Primary Care Governing Council, is responsible for 

providing primary care services to the same population.  These services can overlap 

and it would be beneficial for the organizations to coordinate their efforts.   

 

 Ad hoc joint committees have been formed in the past to accomplish very specific 

tasks, but these committees stopped meeting once the task was completed.  The 

services provided by both the Health Department and HealthFirst are ongoing; 

therefore, the coordination of the two governing bodies should be constant as well.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that the Board of Health and the HealthFirst Board of Directors 

enter into an agreement to form a permanent joint committee between the two 

governing bodies.  The agreement should outline how meetings will be scheduled 

and communicated, how committee membership will be chosen, how chairs or co-

chairs will be elected or appointed, and provide the mission or purpose of the 

committee.  It should also assign staff positions from both the Health Department 

and HealthFirst to assist with the joint committee. 

 

Observation 5:  

Board of Health 

and HealthFirst 

should coordinate 

strategic planning. 

Both the Health Department and HealthFirst have some form of strategic plans in 

place, yet neither of these plans provide specific provisions for coordinating with 

each other.  This may be expected considering the relatively recent nature of the 

creation of HealthFirst and the greater autonomy of primary care services. 

   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that through a joint committee of the Board of Health and the 

HealthFirst Board of Directors a coordinated strategic plan be developed to ensure 

that both organizations are providing efficient and effective medical and public 

health services to Fayette County.  The coordinated plan developed by the joint 

committee should be integrated into the long-term strategic plans of both entities. 

 

Observation 6:  

Board of Health 

and HealthFirst 

should make 

decisions to ensure 

the $11.7 million 

HRSA grant is not 

lost.  

In October 2010, through joint application, the Health Department and the Primary 

Care Center were awarded an $11.7 million federal grant through HRSA to be used 

for the construction of a new building or the renovation of an existing structure to 

provide primary care services.  According to HRSA requirements, this grant must 

be used by a FQHC with its governing board given the authority to make the final 

determinations as to the building’s location and how the grant funds are used.  This 

requirement prompted the current organizational structure change that led to the 

formation of HealthFirst so that its Board of Directors will make the final decision 

related to how these grant funds will be spent. 
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 Originally, the grant was going to fund the construction of a 60,000 square foot 

facility in close proximity to the current Health Department.  In April 2011, the 

Primary Care Governing Council requested a change for the use of this grant 

because the Governing Council believed the original plan was not supported by 

further due diligence research performed by Primary Care.  It was determined that 

multiple service sites better meet their strategic mission of providing services.  The 

amended request was to use the funds to renovate a 20,000 square foot facility on 

Georgetown Road (close to the current location) and a 55,000 square foot building 

shell on Harrodsburg Road.  

 

 Once this change was approved, the newly formed HealthFirst Board of Directors 

requested the Board of Health to co-sign a lease-to-buy agreement to obtain the 

building on Harrodsburg Road.  The Board of Health was needed to co-sign the 

agreement because HealthFirst is a new organization and had no credit history.   

 

 After several meetings and the development of business plans, the Board of Health 

decided not to co-sign the lease-to-buy agreement due to a desire to ensure the 

safety of public health funds.  The Board of Health’s concern was that if 

HealthFirst could not make its rent payments, the Board of Health would be liable 

and this would endanger its ability to provide mandatory public health services.  To 

avoid an outside leasing agreement, the Board of Health has offered HealthFirst the 

use of a property (located on the same road as the current Health Department) that 

is already owned by the Health Department.  However, HealthFirst does not believe 

this location will meet their needs and would like to use the grant funds to secure a 

more desired location and larger facility.  Currently, HealthFirst’s Board of 

Directors is attempting to secure the building shell on Harrodsburg Road without 

the Board of Health’s guarantee.     

 

 The funding for the $11.7 million grant is scheduled to expire September 30, 2012.  

This means that construction or renovation is supposed to be completed by this 

time; however, a building has not yet been secured nor have any renovations taken 

place.  The grant does allow for a one year extension, but progress must be made 

toward a completed project prior to any extension being given by HRSA.  If the 

project does not progress, the grant funding could be jeopardized.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that the Board of Health and HealthFirst work cooperatively to 

expedite a timely resolution to this issue so that a property can be selected and 

renovations initiated, with each party fulfilling their fiduciary duties to their 

respective organizations.  The Board of Health should determine the financial or 

other assistance it can provide to HealthFirst without endangering public health 

services.  Timely and accurate information from the Board of Health is needed by 

HealthFirst to make decisions to ensure the $11.7 million in grant funds are not lost. 
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Finding 1: The 

Former 

Commissioner of 

Health received 

reimbursement 

without proper 

oversight or 

documentation. 

The former Commissioner of Health received $2,211 in reimbursements for fuel 

and car washes during FY 2010 and FY 2011, with no documentation 

demonstrating it was for a Health Department business purpose.  The former 

Commissioner was assigned a Health Department owned vehicle and routinely 

submitted reimbursement requests for fuel, presumably for the assigned vehicle.   

No documentation was maintained for reimbursement requests that demonstrated 

the fuel and car wash expenses were for the Health Department owned vehicle.  

While there is no policy prohibiting reimbursing an individual for fleet vehicle fuel, 

the current CFO has stated that this is not the accepted practice at the Health 

Department currently and that reimbursements to employees for fuel should not 

occur.   

 

 According to the current Health Department CFO, a contract is held with a local 

gas station where fleet vehicles are typically fueled.  The bill is sent directly to the 

Health Department.  The CFO also stated that some Health Department fleet 

vehicles had gas cards, although the former Commissioner’s assigned vehicle did 

not.   

 

 It should also be noted that the state government regulations governing local health 

departments prohibits the use of health department vehicles for personal use, 

including commuting.  902 KAR 8:170 Section 5(10)(b) states that, “[r]outine 

personal use of a health department vehicle, including commuting use, shall not be 

an allowable public expenditure.”   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s  We recommend that the Health Department develop and enforce a vehicle usage 

policy including fueling procedures to ensure that employees follow expected 

business practices.  To ensure greater accountability, the Health Department may 

consider the use of gas cards assigned to each fleet vehicle so that expenses may be 

individually associated with the vehicles.  For monitoring purposes, the vehicle 

mileage should be recorded when fueling the vehicle.  In order to comply with all 

32 APA “Recommendations for Public and Nonprofit Boards,” the Board of Health 

should also ensure that any reimbursement requests for the Commissioner of Health 

are reviewed by the Board or designated Board Committee.  We also recommend 

that the Health Department ensure that vehicle usage polices are in compliance with 

902 KAR 8:170 Section 5(10)(b) and other applicable regulations.  
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Finding 2:  The 

former 

Commissioner of 

Health’s W-2 did 

not properly 

reflect the benefits 

of using a Health 

Department 

vehicle. 

Upon review of the former Commissioner of Health’s W-2 forms issued by the 

Health Department, no dollar amount associated with the benefit of using a Health 

Department vehicle for personal use was included.  According to Health 

Department accounting staff, the former Commissioner of Health was assigned a 

Health Department vehicle, and that the former Commissioner used this vehicle, at 

a minimum, to commute between her home and office.  The extent of other 

personal use of the vehicle was not known by staff; however, Health Department 

policies do not place restrictions on the personal use of assigned vehicles. 

 

 IRS Publication 15-B states, “[a]ny fringe benefit you provide is taxable and must 

be included in the recipient’s pay unless the law specifically excludes it.”  While an 

assigned vehicle was not formally part of the former Commissioner’s compensation 

and fringe benefit package, it was a personal benefit as long as it was being used for 

commuting purposes, which is considered personal use by the IRS.  Because the 

value of this benefit was not determined by the Health Department and added to the 

former Commissioner’s W-2, the taxable income of the Commissioner was not 

fully stated. 

 

 In May 2011, the Health Department updated vehicle usage policies to include the 

addition of a new section on the tax implications for employees assigned a vehicle 

for both personal and business use.  It assumes a $3.00 tax liability per day for 

those using Health Department vehicles for commuting, which is based on the IRS 

“Commuting Rule” discussed in Publication 15-B.  This policy is not sufficient to 

ensure that the Commissioner of Health’s benefit will be properly assessed because 

the Commissioner position is classified as a “control employee” under the IRS 

Publication 15-B, which is excluded from the $3.00 “Commuting Rule.”  

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s According to 902 KAR 8:170 Section 5(10)(b), as discussed in Finding 1, “routine 

personal use of a health department vehicle, including commuting use, shall not be 

an allowable public expenditure.”  However, given that the Health Department 

assigned a vehicle for such use, we recommend that the Health Department ensure 

that all fringe benefits offered to employees are properly accounted for and fully 

stated for tax purposes.  The assignment of a vehicle to employees for both personal 

and business use, including commuting, should be considered a fringe benefit and 

properly accounted for to ensure taxable amounts accrue to the employee.  We also 

recommend that the Health Department update the “Tax Implication” section of the 

“Vehicles” policy to ensure that the value of the benefit for the Commissioner of 

Health be allocated based on IRS requirements.   
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Finding 3:  Patient 

account 

receivables are 

written off as 

uncollectible 

without efforts 

made to collect 

fees.   

Approximately half of the amounts charged to patient account receivables were 

written off as uncollectible for FY 2009 and FY 2010 with no collection efforts.  

According to the Health Department’s policy on Patient/Client Accounts 

Receivable, an aged accounts receivable listing will be generated to monitor 

individual accounts and, based on this listing, delinquent accounts will be sent to 

collections after 60 days unless the amount is less than $15.  According to staff 

interviews and notes to the independent financial statements, this policy is not used 

to administer patient accounts receivable.  We were informed that this decision was 

made at year end by the former Chief Operating Officer (COO) and that a 

collection agency was not used.  Without a process to monitor and a method to 

collect patient accounts receivable, the Health Department is not able to maximize 

patient revenue to assist with the rising costs of health care. 

 

 The Patient/Client Accounts Receivable policy states that good communication is 

needed so that the policy is administered firmly, fairly, and with the desired 

flexibility.  It also states that all patients will be given the opportunity to have their 

bills adjusted with the sliding fee schedule based on verifiable income documents.  

Once the patients accounts are established based on their ability to pay, an aged 

accounts receivable list will be generated to monitor the status of patient revenue.  

Based on this list, it will be determined which accounts will be written off and 

which ones will be referred to a collection agency.  Per policy, this decision is 

required to be approved by a Billing Manager.  The general purpose of the policy is 

that, “consequences of excessive debt write-off, large numbers of patients contacted 

by the collection agency, and large numbers of delinquent accounts are avoided.” 

 

 According to the Health Department’s CFO, patient accounts receivable were 

written off after a period of six months based on estimates made by the former 

COO and no other efforts were made to collect these fees.  One staff person 

expressed a concern that Board of Health members thought the use of collection 

agencies would not be “dignified.”  From a review of the independent financial 

statements for FY 2009 and FY 2010, Patient Accounts Receivable had a large 

allowance for uncollectible accounts.  The following provides the details of each 

year: 

 

  For FY 2009, Patient Accounts Receivable was $1,235,306 and 45 percent 

of that, $556,404, was considered uncollectible. 

  For FY 2010, Patient Accounts Receivable was $1,442,332 and 46 percent 

of that, $666,358, was considered uncollectible. 

 

 The CFO stated that efforts are now being made to collect large balances and add 

back unpaid balances to a patient’s account if the individual comes back for 

additional services.  The Health Department is also in the process of developing a 

workable aged accounts’ receivable plan where overdue notices can be sent out 

monthly, but nothing has been definitely decided.  As of July 1, 2011, the 

applicable patient accounts receivables were transferred to HealthFirst for 

management and collection purposes.  
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 Considering the economy and reductions in funding to health departments, patient 

accounts receivable is an important source of revenue that should not be discounted 

as uncollectible until monitoring and collection efforts are made.  Monitoring 

accounts receivable should start with ensuring that the amount charged is a realistic 

amount based on the income information provided by the patient.  If this step is not 

performed, this number could be inflated and meaningless.  Steps should be taken 

to ensure that this number is as accurate as possible and that efforts are being made 

to collect this money.   

 

R ecom m en d a t ion s 

 

We recommend the Health Department ensure compliance with an approved 

accounts receivable policy.  Patient accounts receivables should be accurately 

presented and based on actual income information provided by the patient.  If an 

individual has been deemed to have the ability to pay, collection efforts should be 

instituted to ensure that these payments are received.  The approved policy should 

outline what steps should be taken before receivables are considered uncollectible.  

Collection efforts should include overdue notices and possible collection agency 

referrals before the account is deemed uncollectible.  The use of an outside 

collection agency should be considered because these agencies are typically paid a 

percentage of the amounts collected, which will not require additional revenue from 

the Health Department. 
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